Learning and Quality Committee:  29/10/2008

Confirmed  Minutes

Minutes of the thirty ninth meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on 29th  October 2008 at 13.00 Queen Anne 075, Greenwich Maritime
	M. Noble (Chair)
	L. Pollard (MS)
	S. Stein (OSA)

	S. Naylor (Officer)
	M Thomas (MS)
	M. Tarawneh (Students’ Union)

	C. Delage (AC)
	K. Cowlard (PD)
	C. Couper (PAS) In attendance

	J. Cullinane (BU)
	M. Castens (ILS)
	R. Headington (In attendance)

	A. Grant (EN)
	V. Habgood (HE)
	

	G. Farmer (ET)
	A. Dawson (HU)
	

	P Jones (HU)
	P. Hobbs (SQAO for CMS School)
	


	07.39.01
	Apologies

	

	
	S. Walker, T. Thomas,W. Cealey Harrison, B. Dolden

	

	07.39.02
	Minutes of the Meetings of 17th September 2008


	

	
	The minutes were agreed as a correct and accurate record of the meeting

	

	07.39.03
	Actions arising from the meeting of 17th September 2008


	

	07.38.05(a) refers
	Two Schools, Business and Health, have nominated an example of review activities that may be viewed as exemplars of standard practice of how delegated quality assurance works in practice for QAA Audit.  The remaining Schools are requested to put their proposals forward to the secretary by Friday November 14th.  LQU emphasised that a listing of all review activities conducted over the past three years will be submitted to QAA from which the two audit trails will be drawn. 
 
	

	07.38.05(c) refers
	Some data from the Banner team is now available and the LQU (C. Harper) has requested all Schools for commentary upon component capping in their Schools.  A report is expected to be submitted to LQC in due course.  Quality Offices have been requested to place the item on School LQC agendas.

	

	
	LQC noted all their actions completed and further that the workshop day for Turnitin has now been organised for 20th November 2008. 
All members were strenuously urged to send delegates to the Employer Engagement Forum on 5th November
	

	
	
	

	07.39.04
	Quality Assurance and Audit


	

	(a)
	Institutional Audit Update
Activity is currently focussed upon completion of the Institutional Briefing Document which will be available for members on Friday 31st October in rough draft.  

The SWS has also been commenced, with PAS assisting with data analyses.  The SU is not contemplating using a questionnaire given the short amount of time available for completion but instead will focus on usage of data already existent:  staff student committee minutes and meetings and student representative comments via small focus groups
.
	

	(b)
	Ofsted Action Plan

LQC received the current action plan arising from the Ofsted visit to PCET in the School of Education due to the complex nature of the requirements for action and particularly to acknowledge that some actions will require wider support for the School from other parts of the University.   LQC noted the revised Ofsted methodology and the limited time available for the School of Education to complete three self evaluation documents in a very short time frame:  Primary and Secondary Education by December 1st and PCET by December 31st 2008. Whilst acknowledging the large scale effort required to complete the evaluations by December, it was noted that once finished, annual updates of the evaluation documents will not entail such a significant effort to amend.  It was agreed that there would be useful for LQC to review the evaluations prior to their submission to Ofsted. It was acknowledged that the nature of Ofsted inspection does not include developmental elements in the same manner as IQER or QAA Audit.  The University has recognised that serious support needs to be afforded the School and specialist membership of the School’s Steering Group have been appointed from the LQU to provide additional support.

	

	Action
	Self Evaluation documents for Primary, Secondary and PCET in rough draft format are submitted to LQC for its November meeting.

	G. Farmer

	(c)
	Report on Review and Approval Activities

LQC received a report from the LQU in respect of review of 39 events which took place in 2007/08.  The Committee acknowledged that the overall approach to review and approval activity is well understood and embedded in Schools, though recognised that certain aspects of the process could be managed to more consistent standards.  The Committee welcomed the recommendations of the report, though it felt that convening a working group to review the process further would not be required.  It was noted that SEDWG has made available a sum of money for the LQU to pursue an online reporting system which captures all aspects of the procedures at key stages for 2008/09 development.  LQC agreed that more key managers of the University should be formally engaged with review and approval event chairing and a number of ways forward for action were proposed. LQC considered that it would be appropriate to strengthen the risk assessment tool element of the review process (Appendix P10 of the QAH).  It also noted that the report contained one inaccuracy:  the University does maintain a guideline on the minimum thresholds for a student handbook in the Appendix D5 of the QAH, contrary to that statement made in the report.

	

	Action
	The issue of formal engagement of Heads of Schools/Departments and Offices as events Chairs to be raised in appropriate executive and deliberative forums.

University to issue new request for potential Chairs AND School based Panel members and to organise annual training event in conjunction with current experienced Chairs

Online reporting system to be discussed, specified and implemented for 2009/2010


	PVC (L&Q)
LQU + SDLQ

LQU and SQAO working group



	07.39.05
	University Policies and Strategies


	

	(a)
	Developing Student Employability
No additional commentary on this University strategy was presented at the meeting.  School staff was reminded to ensure discussion of School approaches to the strategy should be discussed in appropriate local forums.


	

	(b)
	Capping components on reassessment.  Further to noting that data from Banner team has just been received and will be analysed in due course, it was noted that the Banner team is considering developing a team of Banner “super-users”:  key staff in Schools and Offices who will receive training on Banner to enable them to write analytical reports.  

LQC was advised that the Business Objects Licence is currently under discussion for renewal and may be replaced on the basis of cost in the future.


	

	07.39.06
	Enhancement
	

	(a)
	Feedback on Assessment Project
LQC received a short version of the questionnaire to students regarding feedback on their assessed coursework as part of the centrally funded project.  The project has now rolled forward for completion in 2008/09.  This strand of the project is still work in progress, with student focus group interviews still to take place.  Nonetheless some useful results from the survey were drawn both positive (awareness of learning outcomes and perceived consistency of marking) and negative (some lack of progress monitoring at course level and how grades are derived).  As a result of the feedback the EDT has designed a “What is Feedback” leaflet which it aims to be cascaded out to students via tutors.  Opinion as to the usefulness of the leaflet was divided though it was noted that this is the first occasion whereby the public notion of feedback has been formally raised and as a consciousness raining exercise it will be useful.  The design team were asked to reconsider the format of the leaflet.  School representatives requested further detail on the overall survey population and full School based analysis if this is available. 


	

	Action
	Distribute full Strand 3 Student Survey results
	Secretary

	(b)
	NSS  2007/08
PAS presented a detailed analysis of results of the 2007/08 NSS which has resulted in a considerably improved result for the University and where in some areas the institution is now performing above the sector average.  In response to questions it was noted that the University is unable to disaggregate results down to the level of the programme.  Key features identified by PAS included:

The University has improved its position in UK peer ratings from 11th to 6th and from 111th to 78th nationally.

An enhanced completion rate has clearly benefited the University though it has not been established which of the University strategies to engage students has been the most successful – leading to the view that a blanket strategy will again be employed this year.

The University will continue to utilise the bank questions and may well adopt a different set at the end of the third years of operation.  Whilst the comparison of results for bank questions does not lead to a clear sector wide  view of Greenwich (many institutions do not use the bank questions), the University’s view remains that they form an important part of its feedback loops, particularly in relation aspects of its key strategies such as student employability.

International Students generally are more satisfied than UK domiciled students though exceptionally the University’s European students' responses are not as positive as the general international trend.  
The general good level of satisfaction shown by black and Asian students contrasts very favourably with the sector norm by showing a more positive outcome than that of their white counterparts.

In order to improve results further LQC noted that use of assessment points within the academic session could be reviewed to ensure that few assessments are due for submission on or around the time of the NSS because of the skewing effect this may have on some of the questions relating to feedback.

LQC noted further that the University should not underestimate the impact of increased library opening hours which have moved in the direction of requests from the Students’ Union and in response to external and other student feedback.


	

	Actions
	Circulate to members the set of final overarching general question utilised by other Institutions
	PAS



	(c)
	HEAR

LQC noted that the first HEAR pilot workshop has taken place at Aston University.  The first phase of the pilot has been agreed to be an identification of the feasibility of the development and implementation of the HEAR.  The pilot Universities will be contacted in late November to request information on developments and the next meeting of the Pilot Group will be January 2009 and a formal report to the Burgess Steering Group in February 2009.  The University HEAR working Group has met once to consider issues.  It will report in due course to LQC.  At the outset the group noted that the Diploma Supplement (the formal basis for the HEAR) will be ready in January 2009 for first Supplement printing for 2007/08 graduates in February.
Development of the HEAR at Greenwich is seen therefore as relatively in advance of its requirements though there remains, as there does with all institutions, concern over the nature and manner of verification of additional materials in the HEAR outside of the Diploma Supplement requirements.  The committee viewed that the use of PDP activities as part of the HEAR will be an appropriate way in which to capture additional student experience formally.  
It was noted that implementation of the DS is now critical in order for the University to meet its obligations under the Erasmus Charter.


	

	07.39.07
	Items to/From Academic Council, School and SDLQ


	

	
	No items from Academic Council were presented at this meeting.


	

	07.39.08
	Minutes and Other items for information


	

	
	No further minutes were presented at this meeting


	

	07.39.09
	A.O.B


	

	
	LQC received for comment three specific paragraphs from the Audit IBP with request for comment from the Head of LQU.  LQC agreed that paragraph 3 would benefit from stressing that the Committee itself, since the loss of QAES, has been responsible for oversight of all changes in the Code, either through direct action with School or central staff or through commissioning comment and implementation through other offices where most appropriate to particular sections 
	

	
	Date of Next Meeting

26th November 2008 at 09.30.  Queen Anne 075.  
	


� This position was later reversed and the SU emailed Heads and all staff on Monday 3rd November with requests for assistance in distributing a survey.
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